Dear Coordinators,

As the Editorial Committee for the latest edition of the Folio and our first e-Folio, we wanted to summarize our work, and invite discussion regarding the Folio and next steps. 

This is your opportunity as coordinators to exercise your role in shaping what happens with the Folio.

This message is long, but we feel it is important. We respectfully request your full consideration and response in a two-week period. 
The last Folio was the result of discussions and decisions made at the International in both Costa Rica and Toronto. 

CC recommendations from the Costa Rica meeting:

1. That Themes be selected relating to the further development of our practice, and be international in scope.

2. That we work toward the quality, standards, and practices typical of professional publications, without sacrificing a highly experiential quality of the writing in favor of a more conceptual dry style. 

3. That future issues address the interests of a wider community of people beyond the Focusing community. 

4. That future issues be relevant to teachers and coordinators to use for marketing and outreach.

5. That the Editorial Committee would ideally have international representation.

6. That the issues include a method of obtaining translations into other languages.

7. That the Folio be published on a yearly basis.

At the conference in Costa Rica, the editorial committee was as follows: 

Bala Jaison, Jim Iberg, Doralee Grindler Katonah, Kye Nelson, Edgardo Rivera

Summary of work:

1. During the first year: The committee addressed several barriers to the ongoing publication of the Folio:

a. The cost of publishing a hard-copy Folio as part of F.I. membership is no longer feasible given the budget of the Institute.

b. Exploring alternatives.

c. Our committee decreased:  Edgardo found it difficult to meet given the time differences as well as cost of the phone conference calls. Kye resigned from the committee due to other priorities.

d. There was much discussion regarding the relationship between the Folio committee and the Institute. This was resolved through clarifying that Mary Hendricks would serve as a consultant, providing input on a periodic basis; the committee would have the autonomy to make final decisions regarding the theme and submissions.

2. At the Toronto International: A committee met to discuss the feasibility of an e-Folio and further develop ideas for Themes.  There was agreement to try an e-Folio and have hard copies available for cost. The Theme of addressing Fear, and the contexts in which fear and trauma trigger violence, intolerance, and barriers to health and healing (including war and environmental trauma) was affirmed by the Coordinators, hence the title: Felt Meaning and Global Transformation How Focusing Brings New Patterns of Relating in a Landscape of Fear.

3. The Editorial Committee requested proposals for articles and developed a method for submission and editing.  Proposals were reviewed and selections were made.  A procedure was formulated with time-lines for submissions of completed articles, followed by a process of editing and rewriting. Many interesting proposals were submitted and most were accepted.  The articles went through an editing process and revisions were made.

4. Three years after the original formation of this editorial committee, the e-Folio was successfully published.

Reflections Upon our Work:

1.  Because of logistics, new format, difficulty of working with time zones, and clarifying the relationship between the Folio committee and the Institute, this issue took longer than it normally has in the past. We would hope in the future that the Folio can be produced in a shorter period (to be discussed).

2. Although the ideal was to form a committee that was international, in our particular case it was not realistic as a functioning working group.

3. It would be helpful to organize a ‘method’ for translations. 

4. The articles bring a rich diversity. There is a breadth of international contributions and a wide range of topics of global relevance.

5.  We also came up against ethical issues related to being both the editorial committee and Focusing professionals who submitted articles. All three of us wrote pieces for this issue. Our suggestion for the future is that if an editor is also a contributor that a procedure be in place ahead of time to clearly outline how an editor’s article will be evaluated and edited, to avoid any conflict of interest.

Issues for Discussion:

We hope that this issue moved the Folio measurably closer to the above stated objectives. It would be much appreciated by us, and of value to the next editors, to have your specific feedback about where you see progress towards these goals and where you feel more improvement is needed.  Also valuable would be for you to name other goals to be considered for subsequent issues of the Folio. Toward these ends, please consider the following points for discussion:

· this issue and its relevance to you

· having an e-version with an option to buy a hard copy

· the relevance of the Folio, and whether you’d like to see it continue 
It is important to understand your interest in the Folio. Up to this point, there has been no standard by which to evaluate the relevance of a particular issue, partly because the Folio was included with membership and no independent measures were developed to gauge the value of the Folio to its readers. With this new on-line version, it is even more complex to evaluate the relevance of a particular issue because anyone can download all of it, or some of it, buy extra copies, or read one particular ‘theme’ but not another. 

To give you a rough idea of the numbers, The Medical issue was purchased 115 times since 2003, and the TAE issue has been purchased 151 times since 2004 (for those issues, about 1500 members received a hard copy as part of membership).  Since June, the current issue has been purchased 174 times (but members did not get a copy automatically).  The whole Folio current issue e-Folio has been downloaded 467 times, and individual articles have been downloaded ranging from 166 to 347 times.
The Topic Of Peer Review:
At one point there was some discussion about making the Folio a peer-reviewed journal specifically on FOT, as part of strengthening the FOT movement.  In a dialogue on the discussion list, Robert Elliot, the founding editor of PCEP (Person Centred Experiential Psychotherapy) specifically requested that the Folio not be in competition with PCEP, which is a peer reviewed academic journal dealing with Experiential Psychotherapy.  Mary H.G. would like us to support this effort. In the interest of getting FOT into the world beyond our community, the PCEP journal already has several thousand subscribers and is in the Social Science citation index. Robert at one point offered to put out a whole issue of the PCEP on FOT. Mary thinks a response to this offer is more productive right now than an independent FOLIO issue on FOT.  

For the time being, she recommends that the Folio be geared more toward informing readers about the integrative aspects of Focusing with disciplines other than psychotherapy – again based on specific themes.  She sees the Medicine and TAE Folio issues as strong parts of our outreach into the world.  Both these issues continue to be bought in the online store.  And members recommend others to read them for specific purposes.  

The Folio can continue to be a vehicle to support members of our community in having their current work published and linked to other journals. At this time, a peer-reviewed Folio does not seem to be necessary.  We are always interested in raising the quality of this journal.

On a possible next theme:

Bala would like to suggest a theme for a next FOLIO issue.  Gene’s book, Focusing, was published in 1978.  2008 marks 30 years of Focusing! 

Perhaps we can produce a special commemorative Folio issue acknowledging the development of three decades of Focusing, and tracing its evolution from the original 6-step model to the present and future, exploring the numerous integrations and applications that so many of you have made over the past years.  This could be an exciting project - and would need to be published IN 2008!  

We are asking for your prompt feedback (before December 10th) regarding the issues for discussion itemized above.  Your input is necessary to consider the next steps and future of the Folio.   

Thanks for your collaboration and attention to this letter.

Sincerely,

Bala, Doralee, and Jim

